NATIONAL CONFERENCE OF INSURANCE LEGISLATORS

SPECIAL PROPERTY-CASUALTY INSURANCE COMMITTEE
MEETING ON AIRBAG FRAUD MODEL ACT
NEW ORLEANS, LOUISIANA
NOVEMBER 21, 2009
MINUTES

The National Conference of Insurance Legislators (NCOIL) Property-Casualty Insurance Committee met at the Royal Sonesta Hotel in New Orleans, LA, on Saturday, November 21, 2009, at 10:00 a.m.
Rep. Charles Curtiss of Tennessee, chair of the Committee, presided.

Other members of the Committee present were:

Sen. Vi Simpson, IN



Assem. Nancy Calhoun, NY

Sen. Ruth Teichman, KS


Assem. Joseph Morelle, NY

Rep. Ron Crimm, KY



Sen. James Seward, NY

Rep. Robert Damron, KY


Sen. Keith Faber, OH

Rep. Steven Riggs, KY



Rep. Jay Hottinger, OH

Rep. Susan Westrom, KY


Sen. Jake Corman, PA

Rep. Barb Byrum, MI



Sen. David Bates, RI

Rep. Marc Corriveau, MI


Rep. Brian Kennedy, RI

Sen. Alan Sanborn, MI



Sen. William Walaska, RI

Rep. George Keiser, ND


Rep. Hubert Vo, TX

Rep. Frank Wald, ND



Del. Harvey Morgan, VA

Rep. Donald Flanders, NH


Rep. Warren Kitzmiller, VT


Sen. Carroll Leavell, NM


Rep. Gini Milkey, VT
Other legislators present were: 

Rep. John Mizzuno, HI



Sen. Ann Cummings, VT

Also in attendance were:


Susan Nolan, NCOIL Executive Director


Candace Thorson, NCOIL Deputy Executive Director 


Mike Humphreys, NCOIL Director of State-Federal Relations


Jordan Estey, NCOIL Director of Legislative Affairs & Education

PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO DRAFT MODEL LAW
Rep. Kennedy, sponsor of the Model Act Regarding Auto Airbag Fraud, said the proposed model law would set forth consumer protections that did not exist nationwide.  He stressed that the model was intended to be a straightforward anti-fraud bill, and he expressed disappointment that issues regarding salvaged airbag safety had played into the debate.  He also commented on a need for research demonstrating that salvaged airbags were unsafe.

Rep. Curtiss reported that several last-minute amendments to the proposed model had been submitted following the Committee’s Thursday, November 19, meeting on the model.  He said that, as per NCOIL bylaws, the Committee would need a two-thirds vote to consider each amendment, followed by a two-thirds vote to adopt each amendment.  Rep. Curtiss then offered general comments on the model act, including comments regarding salvaged airbags.  
Rep. Riggs offered an amendment that he said would enhance consumer disclosure.  He explained that the amendment would add a new provision in Section 5 (A) as follows:
Any person who installs a salvaged airbag in a vehicle shall apply a permanent, 

durable label that clearly states that the vehicle contains a salvaged airbag.  Such 

label must be permanently installed on the dashboard of the vehicle.  Any person 

who removes such a label shall be guilty of a criminal offense.

Rep. Riggs said that installing a dashboard label would be consistent with already-existing federal regulations that governed airbag disclosure.  He suggested that the proposed salvaged airbag label could be placed near the vehicle identification number (VIN).  Rep. Byrum seconded his motion to consider the amendment.
By 22-3, the Committee met the two-thirds requirement to waive the 30-day deadline rule and consider the proposal.  All members present were in favor except Sen. Teichman, Sen. Faber, and Sen. Hottinger.  
Rep. Kennedy then offered the following amendment to Rep. Rigg’s proposal:


Any person who installs a salvaged airbag in a vehicle shall apply a metal


plate identifying the presence of a salvaged airbag.  Such metal plate must be


permanently affixed to the driver’s side door jamb.  

Rep. Kennedy said that locating disclosure on the side door jamb would be more noticeable and would help ensure that the disclosure stayed with the car, regardless of its owner.  Sen. Leavell seconded his motion to adopt the amendment.
Rep. Milkey said that she never looked at the side jamb in her car.  Rep. Riggs reiterated his comment that dashboard disclosure would be consistent with current federal regulations.  Other Committee members spoke to the permanency of door jambs and the possibility of using a material besides metal.  
Rep. Crimm commented on, among other things, the role of warrantees and National Highway Traffic Safety Association (NHTSA) research.  He moved to defer consideration of the proposed model act until the 2010 Spring Meeting.  Sen. Sanborn seconded his motion.  Rep. Curtiss said the Committee would consider Rep. Crimm’s proposal once legislators had voted on all draft amendments.

Assem. Calhoun said that because multiple airbags existed in a vehicle, it would be possible to have multiple labels on a dashboard indicating the presence of more than one salvaged airbag.  She suggested that a better option would be to give a vehicle owner written disclosure at the time the owner picked up the vehicle.  Such disclosure, she said, would be signed by the vehicle owner and would state that all subsequent owners must be told of the salvaged airbags.  She stressed that the model’s overall purpose was to combat fraud.

Rep. Riggs said his amendment aimed to reach consensus between parties for and against the proposed model.  He warned that putting disclosure to the door jamb, rather than on the dashboard, could destroy such consensus.  He then commented on a need for overwhelming Committee adoption of the model.
Rep. Curtiss said that each state would determine where the salvaged airbag disclosure should be placed.       

Michael Wilson of the Automotive Recyclers Association (ARA) said the real problem related to cars that were repaired without installing functioning airbags.  He said that no data existed indicating that salvaged airbags were unsafe.  Eileen Sottile of LKQ Corporation offered support for Assem. Calhoun’s comments and said that LKQ was willing to support Rep. Kennedy’s proposed door-jamb disclosure.  She also suggested placing notification inside the glove box. 

Jennifer Cole of the Alliance of Automobile Manufacturers (AAM) characterized Rep. Riggs’ amendment as a step in the right direction but said that AAM supported deferring consideration of the proposed model act until the NCOIL Spring Meeting.  Jack Kelly of BMW said that dashboard disclosure was important because the door jamb was typically reserved for recording of important information, not the kind of notification the Committee was considering.  
Eric Schulenburg of the Society of Collision Repair Specialists (SCRS) reaffirmed his concern regarding salvaged airbag safety.  He also offered technical comments, saying that door jambs were replaceable and that door jamb disclosure would not necessarily follow a vehicle from owner-to-owner.  He said, in fact, that door jambs were replaced more frequently than dashboards.  He expressed support for dashboard disclosure.

Jack Gillis of both the Certified Automotive Parts Association (CAPA) and the Consumer Federation of America (CFA) offered a consumer advocacy perspective on the need for comprehensive antifraud protections, including reporting and disclosure requirements.  He said that door-jamb notification would be appropriate because other important identifications were located there.     
Howard Goldblatt of the Coalition Against Insurance Fraud and Committee members addressed concerns that individual state legislatures might omit reference to salvaged airbags.  
Following further Committee discussion, the Committee voted on Rep. Kennedy’s proposed amendment to require door-jamb disclosure regarding use of salvaged airbags.  By 8-18, the amendment failed to meet the required two-thirds vote for adoption.  Those in favor of the amendment were:

Sen. Teichman



Rep. Hottinger

Sen. Leavell



Rep. Kennedy

Assem. Calhoun


Sen. Bates

Sen. Faber



Sen. Walaska
Those opposed to the Kennedy amendment were:

Sen.  Simpson



Rep. Wald

Rep. Crimm



Rep. Flanders

Rep. Damron



Assem. Morelle

Rep. Riggs



Sen. Seward

Rep. Westrom



Sen. Corman

Rep. Byrum



Rep. Vo

Rep. Corriveau



Del. Morgan

Sen. Sanborn



Rep. Kitzmiller

Rep. Keiser   



Rep. Milkey
The Committee then voted on Rep. Riggs’ proposed amendment to require dashboard disclosure regarding use of salvaged airbags.  By 23-3, legislators met the two-thirds requirement for adoption.  All Committee members present were in favor except Rep. Crimm, Sen. Faber, and Rep. Hottinger.

Rep. Curtiss said that he also was proposing an amendment.  Vice Chair Sen. Corman assumed the chairmanship so that Rep. Curtiss could discuss his proposal.
Rep. Curtiss said his amendment would help establish standards for use of salvaged airbags and would add the following drafting note below Section 5(A)(9):

[Drafting Note:  Each state should consider allowing the regulator to adopt


a protocol to insure that only salvaged airbags that have met specific criteria


are used.]
Rep. Kennedy seconded Rep. Curtiss’ motion to waive the 30-day deadline and consider the amendment.  Assem. Morelle commented, among other things, that the Committee might wish to include actual protocols within the proposed model law that would establish diagnostic—rather than just visual—inspections of salvaged airbags.  Rep. Curtiss responded with comments on the mechanics of airbag systems and the need for airbag safety.

In a 22-4 vote, the Committee met the two-thirds requirement to waive the 30-day deadline rule.  All members were in favor except Rep. Byrum, Rep. Corriveau, Sen. Sanborn, and Assem. Morelle, who said he felt the drafting note would not go far enough to establish critical protocols.
The Committee then voted by two-thirds to adopt the Curtiss amendment.  The 20 legislators in favor of the amendment were:


Sen. Simpson



Sen. Seward

Sen. Teichman



Sen. Faber


Rep. Damron



Rep. Hottinger


Rep. Riggs



Sen. Bates


Rep. Westrom



Rep. Kennedy


Rep. Keiser



Sen. Walaska


Rep. Wald



Rep. Curtiss


Rep. Flanders



Rep. Vo


Sen. Leavell



Del. Morgan


Assem. Calhoun


Rep. Milkey

The six (6) legislators opposed to the amendment were:     

Rep. Crimm



Sen. Sanborn


Rep. Byrum



Assem. Morelle



Rep. Corriveau



Rep. Kitzmiller
Sen. Corman then returned the Committee chairmanship to Rep. Curtiss, who noted that Rep. Keiser had offered an amendment during the Committee’s November 19 meeting that would substitute all references in the model law to “salvaged” airbags with “recycled” airbags.  Rep. Keiser said that he was withdrawing his amendment.
Rep. Crimm reiterated his motion to defer consideration of the proposed model law to the 2010 Spring Meeting.  Rep. Kennedy opposed deferring the model, saying that the Committee had investigated the issue in depth and that, in his opinion, no new research would appear prior to the Spring Meeting.  Sen. Corman echoed his comments.
Assem. Morelle and Rep. Curtiss discussed items regarding development of safety protocols, among other things.  Rep. Vo expressed concern that adoption of the proposed model law might tacitly support salvaged airbags.   
Following interested-party input, Rep. Curtiss said the motion to defer the model act required only a simple majority to pass.  The motion failed, however, by 8-18.  Those in favor of deferring were:


Sen. Teichman



Sen. Sanborn

Rep. Crimm



Assem. Morelle


Rep. Byrum



Sen. Faber


Rep. Corriveau



Rep. Vo

Those opposed to deferring were:


Sen. Simpson



Sen. Seward


Rep. Damron



Rep. Hottinger


Rep. Riggs



Sen. Corman


Rep. Westrom



Sen. Bates


Rep. Keiser



Rep. Kennedy


Rep. Wald



Sen. Walaska


Rep. Flanders



Del. Morgan


Sen. Leavell



Rep. Kitzmiller


Assem. Calhoun


Rep. Milkey
Rep. Kennedy then moved that the Committee adopt the proposed Model Act Regarding Auto Airbag Fraud, as amended.  The Committee adopted the model law in a 20-5 vote, with Sen. Teichman passing.  Those in favor of adoption were:


Sen. Simpson



Sen. Seward


Rep. Damron



Sen. Faber


Rep. Riggs



Rep. Hottinger


Rep. Westrom



Sen. Corman


Rep. Keiser



Sen. Bates


Rep. Wald



Rep. Kennedy


Rep. Flanders



Sen. Walaska


Sen. Leavell  



Del. Morgan

Assem. Calhoun


Rep. Kitzmiller


Assem. Morelle


Rep. Milkey

Those opposed to adoption were:


Rep. Crimm


Rep. Byrum


Rep. Corriveau


Sen. Sanborn


Rep. Vo

Assem. Morelle suggested that he might offer an amendment to the model law, at some time after the Annual Meeting, that would add specific protocols regarding salvaged airbag safety.

PROPOSED AFTERMARKET CRASH PARTS MODEL

Rep. Curtiss noted that the original purpose of the Committee session that day had been to consider a proposed Model Act Regarding Motor Vehicle Crash Parts and Repair.  Rep. Keiser moved, and Sen. Leavell seconded, that the Committee defer review of the proposed model act until the Spring Meeting.  The Committee passed the motion via unanimous voice vote.
PROPOSED 2010 COMMITTEE CHARGES

Ms. Thorson said the proposed Committee charges for 2010 were as follows:

· Develop a model act regarding auto body steering

· Investigate and form a position on distracted driving practices 

· Report on National Flood Insurance Program (NFIP) reforms 

· Monitor state/federal activity regarding property-casualty underwriting/rating factors (e.g.,  insurance scoring and use of education/occupation) and input as appropriate 

Ms. Thorson said the proposed charges would be amended to include review of the proposed aftermarket crash parts model.  Upon a motion made and seconded, the Committee adopted the amended charges via unanimous voice vote.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 12:00 p.m.
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